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Minutes

Texas Bond Review Board

Tuesday, November 21, 2000, 10:00 a.m.

Capitol Extension, Room E2.026

1400 North Congress

Austin, Texas

The Texas Bond Review Board convened in a regular meeting at 10:00 a.m., Tuesday, November 21, 2000, in Room E2.026 of the Capitol Extension in Austin, Texas.  Present were: Wayne Roberts, Alternate for Governor George Bush; Mike Morrissey, Alternate for Lt. Governor Rick Perry; Leslie Lemon, Alternate for Speaker Pete Laney; and Lita Gonzalez, Alternate for Comptroller Carole Keeton Rylander.  Also in attendance were Jim Thomassen with the Office of Attorney General, Bond Finance Office staff members and others.

Wayne Roberts, as Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.  A quorum was present.  A copy of the agenda is attached to these minutes.

Minutes for the meeting that was held on October 19, 2000, were approved as submitted.  

A summary of each application was presented by Jim Buie, Executive Director of the Bond Review Board, followed by discussion and consideration by the Alternates.

Mr. Roberts announced that the agenda order would be adjusted to accommodate members of the public who were interested in the application from the Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs.

Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs (TDHCA) — Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds, Series 2000A and Series 2000B (Red Hills Villas Apartments)

Representatives present were: Brent Stewart, Director of Multifamily Finance; Robert Onion, Multifamily Loan Officer; Stephen Apple, Multifamily Loan Analyst; and Gary Machak with Dain Rauscher Incorporated, financial advisor.

The TDHCA requested approval for the issuance of multifamily mortgage revenue bonds in an amount not to exceed $10,300,000. The bonds would be privately placed and issued as two series.  The tax-exempt bonds, Series 2000A $9,900,000, would be purchased by Charter Mac Equity Issue Trust.  Charter Municipal Mortgage Acceptance Company would purchase the taxable bonds, Series 2000B $400,000.

The proceeds of the bonds would be used to fund a permanent mortgage loan to South Creek Housing  Ltd., to provide for the acquisition, construction and equipment and long-term financing of a new 168-unit multifamily residential rental project located at the 1100 block of South Creek Boulevard, Round Rock (Williamson County), Texas.

The proposed bonds would be unrated with no credit enhancement.  The bonds would be secured by a nonrecourse mortgage loan to South Creek Housing  Ltd.  The mortgage loan would be secured by a Deed of Trust and the loan would be assigned to the Trustee.  Both the tax-exempt and taxable bonds would be secured by a first lien on the project.

The TDHCA would act as a conduit issuer for this transaction and as such the bonds are not an obligation, debt or liability of the state of Texas, or a pledge or loan of faith, credit or taxing power of the state of Texas.  The bonds are special limited obligations payable only from the rental revenues of the project.

The TDHCA would require South Creek Housing Ltd., to develop and submit, at the end of the lease-up period, a Tenant Service Plan that conforms to TDHCA guidelines. 

The proposed project would consist of 6 three-story buildings and a single-level clubhouse with a total of 155,424 net rentable square feet and an average unit size of 925 square feet.   The property would also have a community building consisting of offices, bathrooms and activity rooms.   The complex would provide parking for 385 spaces and the perimeter would be fenced and have controlled access security gates. 

The project would include set-aside units and rent caps to ensure availability for low-to-moderate income individuals and families.  Forty percent of the units (67 units) would be set aside for persons or families earning not more than 60 percent of the area median income.  Five percent of the units (8 units) would be set aside on a priority basis for persons with special needs.  However, for tax credit purposes, the borrower will set aside 100% of the units for persons or families earning not more than 60 percent of the area median income.

The rental rates on the set-aside units would be restricted to a maximum rent that would not exceed 30 percent of income, adjusted for family size, of 60 percent of the area median family income.  The area median family income (AMFI) for the Austin MSA is $58,900.

The borrower, South Creek Housing, Ltd., had applied to TDHCA to receive a reservation for the 4 percent tax credit that accompanies the private activity bond allocation.  The borrower anticipates raising approximately $3,914,370 from the sale of the tax credits with those proceeds being the equity for the transaction. The reservation for a private activity bond allocation would expire on December 13, 2000.

Consultants for the proposed issue were:  Vinson & Elkins, L.L.P., bond counsel; Dain Rauscher, Inc., financial advisor; McCall, Parkhurst & Horton, L.L.P., issuer's disclosure counsel; Wells Fargo Bank, Texas, N.S., bond trustee; Cliff Blount, Esquire, trustee's counsel; and Related Capital, equity provider.  The expected closing date was December 5, 2000.

Mr. Roberts asked if the TDHCA had considered the impact of a Planned Unit Development (PUD) on the bond issue.  Mr. Stewart said a PUD would have no impact on the issuance, however, the reservation for a private activity bond allocation would expire on December 13.  The application process for a PUD was quite lengthy, perhaps as long as 120 days.

Mr. Onion described the enhanced quality of construction for the proposed development.  Market rate components included cultured stone, tile roofs, 9-foot ceilings, and upscale fencing and landscaping.  The cost was estimated to be $60 per square foot, as compared to usual costs of $50 per square foot for construction of similar multi-family developments.

Mr. Stewart confirmed that the bond documents would not specifically include the amenities described above, as the language states that the developer "covenants and agrees to build … as outlined in the application."   He added that the board of the TDHCA had approved the application with the understanding that the components would be included.  The additional land to be acquired for ingress/egress was included in the application.

The project was the Hunt Corporation's 22nd project to be financed through the TDHCA that also received tax credits.  One of the projects, located in Volente, also received a private activity bond allocation.  John Paul was listed as the principal in the Volente development and was also a principal in the proposed project.  Ike Monte, another principal, had also participated in other TDHCA projects.    As reported by Mr. Stewart, the TDHCA had completed various levels of underwriting and compliance review for the Hunt Group.  If any of the principals listed did not have history with the TDHCA, additional due diligence was exercised by THDCA staff.    Of the projects with compliance review points, the highest score was 3 on a scale of 30. 

At the request of Mr. Roberts, Mr. Stewart discussed Section 8 housing assistance and reiterated that all TDHCA projects participate in the Section 8 program.  He described the two types of Section programs sponsored by Housing and Urban Development (HUD). In a project-based program, the HUD makes direct payments to the owner of the project.    Many of the country's project-based, deeply subsidized tenement-type developments are being demolished due to disrepair.  The HUD's voucher or certification program provides vouchers from local housing authorities that may be used toward market rental rates.  Income levels are not protected and landlords can refuse to accept the vouchers.  The TDHCA does not allow discrimination, but tenants still have to meet income and credit requirements.  The TDHCA does not maintain records on how many tenants are using Section 8 vouchers.  

Mr. Lemon received confirmation that the maximum rent for a 2-bedroom unit at the proposed development would be $795, with a family of three being eligible for a credit of $61, resulting in a net rental rate of $734.  It was expected that the family income would have to be at poverty level in order to receive Section 8 assistance.  Mr. Stewart did not have specific information about the formula used by the HUD, as it is not specifically based on rental rates or income levels. 

Public Comment

Mr. Roberts asked speakers to be brief, noting that if an email had been sent, it had been read prior to the meeting.

Debbie MacDonald, resident of the South Creek neighborhood, confirmed that she had sent an email to express concern about the impact of the proposed development.  The neighborhood of approximately 1,000 homes was very diverse, with many residents having come from affordable housing neighborhoods in other cities.  South Creek was a safe place and the homes were good investments — many residents were very upset about the property values.  Only two child-care systems existed in the area; no child care was planned within the proposed development.  Area employment for persons with limited education was minimal and no training center was in close proximity.  

In conclusion, Ms. McDonald said the neighborhood was frightened, as developer's representatives had threatened to "build something bad" and there were already 5 affordable apartment projects within a 3-mile area.  

Richard Chilleri, an apartment locator and resident of South Creek neighborhood, stated that he had a high experience level with Section 8 vouchers and knowledge of other affordable properties in which principals of the Hunt Group participated.  Mr. Chilleri said some tenants at the Volente property want to move out because of multiple problems related to management and security.  He referred to articles in the Austin American Statesman that described trouble and low maintenance priorities at other properties connected to the Hunt Group.  He expressed concern about the long-term commitment from the Hunt Corporation.  

Mr. Chilleri said he had been present when John Paul stated that no Section 8 vouchers would be accepted at the proposed Red Hills Villa and that no vouchers were accepted at the Volente property.  Mr. Chilleri had personal knowledge of acceptance of the vouchers at Volente.  He noted that the Meadow Ridge project located in Austin (owned by principals of the Hunt Corporation) was experiencing difficulty in locating tenants due to management deficiencies.  He explained that tenants may receive up to 100 percent of the rental amount, up to certain limits.  

Linda Durning, resident of the South Creek neighborhood, distributed copies of articles related to a federal lawsuit against the Hunt Building Corporation and a message from Richard Lieffort, another resident, expressing concern about the quality of the development and ethical standards of principals.  In addition, she provided copies of a letter from Senator Stephen Ogden that responded to community concerns about notice of the proposed development.  The letter outlined TDHCA meeting dates and locations and assured Ms. Durning that TDHCA staff would review concerns of the residents.  

Ms. Durning cited poor notification of the TEFRA hearing and other meetings, confusion and conflicting responses from TDHCA staff regarding Section 8 assistance.  She noted that as many as 9 people would be allowed to live in a 3-bedroom apartment, resulting in significant wear and tear on the property.  Ms. Durning pointed out that an allocated maintenance amount of $200 per apartment per year would not be adequate for building and unit repairs.  

In conclusion, Ms. Durning reiterated the need for affordable housing, but asked the Bond Review Board to deny the application.  

Mr. Roberts discussed meeting locations set by the TDHCA.  He noted that the Finance Committee had met in Austin prior to the board meeting that took place in Brownsville.  He pointed out that various boards and commissions may meet in locations throughout the state in order to be accessible to all Texans.  The decision by the TDHCA to meet in Brownsville was not for the purpose of avoiding persons who were interested in the Red Hills Villa application.

John Edmonson with the Hunt Corporation said that the proposed arterial "B" roadway was critical to achieve a solution to traffic congestion in the area.  He noted that the construction upgrades, while not specifically included in the bond documents, would be specified in the building permits and the requirements from the lender.  

Mr. Edmonson stated that a perception that "Section 8 = virus" is not correct.  He said records of Section 8 participation could be made available, subject to legal limitations on disclosure.   

Ms. Lemon and Ms. Gonzalez expressed concerns about any discrimination against persons who might use Section 8 assistance.  It was noted that the residents would have very limited ability to take care of the property, therefore there could be cause for concern if the property was solely occupied by persons receiving Section 8 assistance.  For that reason, the TDHCA promotes a concept of occupants with mixed income levels.  

Mr. Edmonson responded to questions from Ms. Gonzalez.  The Hunt Corporation utilizes a rigorous application process and exercises the right to refuse to rent to people with criminal backgrounds.  Proactive management works with law enforcement to resolve problems that occur on the property.  Currently, the Corporation manages approximately 7,000 units, most of which are military housing.  He pointed out that the Corporation would have a $14 million investment that would be worthy of good maintenance and management.

Mr. Edmonson indicated a willingness to work with the TDHCA in the future regarding improved notification procedures for proposed development.

Earl Hairston, a member of the City Council of Round Rock, addressed the Board.  Mr. Hairston stated that he was not acting in his official capacity as a Council member.  He voiced concern about the proposed development and requested that the Bond Review Board not approve the application.

Mr. Hairston noted that the City of Round Rock is new to the concept of affordable housing.  The city was only in its 4th year to receive community block grants through the Round Rock Housing Finance Authority.  He said he had extensive personal knowledge of affordable housing in New York and other areas and had seen the best and the worst "projects," including military housing.  

Mr. Hairston unequivocally supports affordable housing.  He pointed out that the Hunt Corporation had trusted Round Rock and the neighborhood had trusted Round Rock.  If affordable housing is not initiated, built and managed properly, a bias is created that ultimately kills collaboration between those who must work together.  

The developers of affordable housing must be held to a high standard of performance and developers should not be rewarded by the need for affordable housing.  

Mr. Hairston confirmed to Ms. Lemon that the property had been zoned MF (multi-family) for 15 years.  Zoning could not be rolled back unless requested by the owner.  The City of Round Rock is responsible for establishing minimum standards for building.  He confirmed that no PUD agreement had been included.  

Mr. Stewart reiterated that the Finance Committee meeting was held in Austin to make the committee meeting accessible to persons interested in the Red Hills Villas agenda item.  The federal tax code requires a TEFRA hearing to occur two weeks prior to closing of the bonds.  The TDHCA had made it a practice to have hearings well in advance.  The meeting notice was published in two newspapers and the Texas Register and was mailed to representatives and senators.  Notice was posted at the public library.   He confirmed that signs are to be placed on new construction sites two weeks prior to the hearing date.  The meeting was originally scheduled to take place at a hotel, but due to the number of people expected to attend, it was moved to the City Council chambers.

Ms. MacDonald pointed out that the majority of the Hunt Corporation's properties involved the possibility of intervention by military officials to ensure maintenance.  The neighborhood is gravely concerned because it has no power toward enforcement of maintenance standards.  When Ms. MacDonald spoke with Mr. Onion, it was implied that the development was a "done deal" and she was not told about the application and subsequent approval by the Bond Review Board.  

Mr. Roberts expressed appreciation to residents who had addressed the Board and said he was extremely impressed with their concerns.  He referred to the difficulty on the part of Board Alternates to consider all aspects of the financing.  Mr. Roberts said he was not impressed with the process and events that had occurred with the Red Hills Villas application.  It was his hope that many improvements in communication would be made in the near future.  

Mr. Roberts noted that, at the Bond Review Board's planning session on November 14, 2000, he had explained the responsibility and timing for the Bond Review Board to review the application for financing, following prior approval of any respective issuer, such as the TDHCA.  The Bond Review Board is the last step in the approval process for the financing and the Board must determine if the purpose meets a public need and the legislative intent.  Mr. Roberts explained that it is rare and very distressful for a project to get to the Bond Review Board accompanied by the level of concern that had been expressed.  

Mr. Roberts continued, noting that there was legitimate concern about how the property would be managed and maintained in the future.  He noted that the claims of shoddy construction were not related to projects funded through private activity bonds.  Prior TDHCA projects with the Hunt Corporation were well within compliance parameters.  It was believed that the builder had made good-faith efforts to meet affordable housing needs.  

Mr. Roberts commented that he wanted make an impression on the developer to ensure that all efforts that had been outlined would be made.  It was not believed that the multi-family development would be a detriment to the neighborhood if the builder and the TDHCA do not allow the property to deteriorate.  He reiterated that the neighborhood had done an outstanding job of explaining its concerns.  Mr. Roberts said he had visited and is familiar with the area and it was his belief that affordable housing is needed there and the proposed density was within an acceptable range.  He pointed out that he also believed that two new schools in the area should address student population concerns.

In conclusion, Mr. Roberts stated that the Governor's Office knew that the residents would not be pleased, but the Bond Review Board would have to respect the judgment of the TDHCA.

UPON MOTION BY WAYNE ROBERTS AND SECOND BY MIKE MORRISSEY, THE TEXAS BOND REVIEW BOARD APPROVED THE ISSUANCE OF TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND COMMUNITY AFFAIRS MULTIFAMILY MORTGAGE REVENUE (RED HILLS VILLAS APARTMENTS), SERIES 2000A AND 2000B, IN AN AGGREGATE AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $10,300,000, AS OUTLINED IN THE APPLICATION DATED NOVEMBER 7, 2000, AND SUPPLEMENTED NOVEMBER 9 AND NOVEMBER 17, 2000.

 Texas Public Finance Authority (TPFA) — Revenue Commercial Paper Notes
Representatives were not present, as the agencies had been advised that the Board had no pending questions.

The Texas Public Finance Authority requested approval, on behalf of the Texas Department of Human Services (TDHS), for the financing of software for the Texas Integrated Eligibility Redesign System (TIERS) project with an estimated purchase price of $9,800,000.

Authorization to finance this project is outlined in Rider 36 of the TDHS current appropriation, on page II-65, §36 of House Bill 1, General Appropriations Act, 76th Legislature. The TIERS project encompasses the redesign and replacement of the TDHS automated legacy systems in order to provide a more efficient and effective approach to the way client eligibility determinations are made in Texas.

The board of TDHS approved the request for financing of the TIERS project at its March 24, 2000 meeting.  The TPFA approved the application and recommended financing structure at their board meeting of October 17, 2000.

The DHS planned to enter into a lease purchase agreement under the Texas Public Finance Authority's Master Lease Purchase Program.   The estimated purchase price for the software was $9.8 million, to be financed through MLPP for a period of five years.  The total cost including interest and fees was estimated to be $11,532,659. For the current biennium, lease payments are included in Rider 36 and DHS's capital rider.   For future bienniums, lease payments would be necessary in DHS's baseline legislative appropriation requests.   The purchase was eligible for federal funding.

UPON MOTION BY MIKE MORRISSEY AND SECOND BY LITA GONZALEZ, THE TEXAS BOND REVIEW BOARD APPROVED THE LEASE PURCHASE BY THE DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES OF SOFTWARE AS DESCRIBED IN THE TEXAS PUBLIC FINANCE AUTHORITY’S APPLICATION DATED NOVEMBER 6, 2000, WITH AN ESTIMATED AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $9,800,000, WITH FINANCING TO BE PROVIDED THROUGH THE TEXAS PUBLIC FINANCE AUTHORITY’S MASTER LEASE PURCHASE PROGRAM.

Texas Public Finance Authority (TPFA) — Revenue Bonds for Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD)

Representatives were not present, as the agencies had been advised that the Board had no pending questions.

The TPFA requested approval for issuance of revenue bonds for the TPWD in the amount of $12,685,000.

The proceeds of the bonds issued would provide funds to TPWD to finance various infrastructure repairs and facility improvements at approximately 60 locations throughout the state, including the repair or replacement of water and wastewater systems and repairs and renovations to existing facilities and to pay costs of issuance.  Construction was expected to be complete by February 2003.

The proposed bond issue would be the fourth and final series of bonds issued for similar purposes under Parks and Wildlife Code, §13.0045.   The three prior revenue bond transactions issued for Parks and Wildlife were: Texas Public Finance Authority Series 1998 ($11,460,000), Series 1999B ($17,055,000) and Series 2000 ($18,800,000).   The aggregate amount previous issued was $47,315,000.  Original authorization was to finance not more than $60,000,000 of estimated project costs. The bonds are special and limited obligations of the State of Texas, and would therefore be repaid out of monies appropriated the Texas Department of Parks and Wildlife for fiscal year 2001 and beyond. Since the bonds are "lease revenue bonds" the TPFA has taken title to the entire facility.

The TPFA Board approved the proposed bond issue at its October 17, 2000 meeting.    It was anticipated that TPFA would adopt the bond resolution at its December 12, 2000 meeting.  The bonds would be sold on a negotiated basis as tax-exempt, fixed-rate securities with final maturity in 2013.  The expected date of sale was January 10, with closing on January 30, 2001.

It was the intention of the TPFA to issue the Series 2001 bonds on parity with the outstanding Series 1998,1999B and 2000 bonds.  The 2001 bonds are to be secured by the pledged security to the same extent the 1998, 1999B and 2000 bonds are secured.  

It was anticipated that this obligation would not be credit enhanced and would be rated A+ by S&P and Aa2 by Moodys; however, bond insurance would be considered and purchased if it was deemed to be cost-effective.

Consultants for the proposed issue were: Delgado, Acosta, Braden & Jones, P.C., bond counsel; First Southwest Company, financial advisor; Walton Johnson & Company, co-financial advisor; US Bancorp Piper Jaffray, senior managing underwriter; and SBK-Brooks and Friedman Luzzato, co-managing underwriters. In addition to the underwriting syndicate, the TPFA designated eBondTrade to be a selling group member.  eBondTrade sells municipal bonds exclusively via the internet and has focused in the competitive market.  Orders may be placed on line or by telephone. 

Mr. Morrissey asked whether staff had received any reports from the TPFA that outlined the status of projects for which the proceeds of the previous series had been used.  No information had been provided.  

UPON MOTION BY LITA GONZALEZ AND SECOND BY WAYNE ROBERTS, THE TEXAS BOND REVIEW BOARD APPROVED  THE ISSUANCE BY THE TEXAS PUBLIC FINANCE AUTHORITY OF TAX EXEMPT REVENUE BONDS, SERIES 2001 ON BEHALF OF THE TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND WILDLIFE IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $12,685,000, WITH COST OF ISSUANCE NOT TO EXCEED $90,000 AND UNDERWRITER’S SPREAD NOT TO EXCEED $6.80 PER $1,000, AS OUTLINED IN TPFA’S APPLICATION DATED NOVEMBER 6, 2000.

Other Business
Report from Executive Director

Mr. Buie distributed a memorandum related to the status of pending litigation: North Texas Higher Education Authority, Inc. and Panhandle-Plains Higher Education Authority, Inc., Plaintiffs, v. Murray Watson, Jr., Pecos Higher Education Authority, Inc., Brazos Higher Education Authority, Texas Bond Review Board, George W. Bush, Rick Perry, Carol Keeton Rylander, and James E., “Pete” Laney, Board Members, and Jim Buie, Executive Director, Defendants.  There was no discussion.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:45 a.m.








Respectfully submitted,








Wayne Roberts








Chair

AGENDA
Texas Bond Review Board

Board Meeting

Tuesday, November 21, 2000, 10:00 a.m.

Capitol Extension, Room E2.026

Austin, TX

I.
Call to Order

II.
Approval of Minutes

III.
Consideration of Proposed Issues

A. Texas Public Finance Authority — Revenue Commercial Paper Notes

B. Texas Public Finance Authority — Revenue Bonds for Texas Parks and Wildlife Department

C. Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs — Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds, Series 2000A and Series 2000B (Red Hills Villas Apartments) 

IV.
Other Business

Report from Executive Director

V.
Adjourn


